

Taiwan Gains Ground: Strategic Diplomacy Through the New Southbound Policy

Mark Manantan

ASIA PACIFIC PATHWAYS TO PROGRESS FOUNDATION, INC.

Established in 2014, Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress Foundation, Inc. is an independent foreign policy think tank that aims to promote peace, development, and cultural understanding for peoples of the Philippines and the Asia Pacific through research, international dialogue, and cooperation.

CHINA PROGRAM

APPFI's original flagship program focuses on China and Philippines-China relations. The China Program stands on two pillars: (1) promoting better understanding among Philippine stakeholders of the implications of China's emerging role in East Asia and the world, and (2) strengthening civil society linkages and Track Two diplomacy between these two neighboring countries.

REGIONAL SECURITY ARCHITECTURE PROGRAM

The Regional Security Architecture Program conducts studies and convenes dialogues among experts and stakeholders to arrive at a better understanding of the evolving security environment, the role of multilateral and other forms of security associations, and institutional developments affecting Philippine and regional security. The RSA Program will be a hub producing research, intelligent commentary, and policy briefs from leading experts and specialists in the Philippines and the wider Asia-Pacific region. Through the program, APPFI will network and partner with think tanks, governments, and other institutions in organizing research projects, workshops, and conferences on current and emerging groupings and associations that impact on regional security, including ASEAN, the East Asia Summit, and initiatives led by the United States and China, among others.

REGIONAL INTEGRATION AND CONNECTIVITY PROGRAM

The Regional Integration and Connecivity Program promotes a critical understanding of the political economy of regional development and of economic trends and issues that affect Philippine national and regional interests. It seeks to generate insights and research that will enable the Philippines to strategically navigate through its international economic engagements and interact beneficially with regional states and multilateral institutions. Major areas of concentration include ASEAN integration and connectivity, the foreign economic policies of major powers in the Asia-Pacific, and the strategic dimension of bilateral and multilateral economic interactions.

MARITIME DEVELOPMENT AND SECURITY PROGRAM

The maritime and archipelagic configuration of the Philippines presents both opportunities and challenges for the Filipino people. On the upside is the potential treasure trove of marine economic resources, a strategic location in the crossroads between Southeast and Northeast Asia and between the South China Sea and the Pacific Ocean, and the absence of land border issues and boundary conflicts that afflict many of our neighboring states. The downside includes geographic isolation, security vulnerabilities arising from long coastlines, and frequent natural disasters impeding the nation's growth and development. This multidisciplinary program explores how the Philippines can enhance the advantages and minimize threats and risks arising from its maritime environment, looking towards both internal and external dimensions.

REGIONAL NETWORKS

From 2018, APPFI has been the Philippine member of the ASEAN Institutes for Strategic and International Studies.

TAIWAN GAINS GROUND: STRATEGIC DIPLOMACY THROUGH THE NEW SOUTHBOUND POLICY

Mark Manantan

Executive Summary

This paper argues that Taiwan, as a de facto self-governing island, asserts its influence and integrates itself within the fabric of regional and international politics by means of strategic diplomacy exemplified by its New Southbound Policy (NSP). Understanding the limitations to its diplomatic maneuvering imposed by Beijing's One China Policy and its growing influence through the Belt and Road Initiative, Taiwan is engaging with the Indo-Pacific region through specific and pragmatic areas of collaboration. From the lens of strategic diplomacy, this paper asserts that through the NSP, Taiwan leverages its own strengths to achieve complementarity on "niche areas" among its target countries to foster new partnerships. This allows Taiwan to devise a strategic approach that permits greater policy influence in the changing geopolitical landscape. To demonstrate Taiwan's strategic diplomacy, this paper assesses the concrete outcomes of the NSP's engagement with the Philippines and Indonesia in four key areas: (1) economic engagement, (2) agriculture, (3) public health, and (4) people-to-people relations. In addition, it also provides key policy recommendations on how the NSP can move forward in other areas of cooperation. It concludes that Taiwan must continue to reinvent and reevaluate its strategic diplomacy. Furthermore, it must leverage on complementarity to maximize optimum outcomes rather than focus on zero-sum competition in a fast-evolving regional landscape.



ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Mark Manantan is a visiting fellow at the East-West Center in Washington D.C. under the U.S.-Japan-Southeast Asia Partnership in a Dynamic Asia Fellowship, and a non-resident fellow at the Center for Southeast Asian Studies at the National Chengchi University in Taiwan. He is also a Young Leader's Fellow at the Pacific Forum and the founder of Bryman Media.

The views expressed in this working paper are the author's alone and do not necesarily constitute the position of APPFI.

Introduction

Since its launch in 2016, Taiwan's economic and diplomatic flagship policy called the New Southbound Policy (NSP) achieved considerable outcomes. Despite initial challenges during the early stages of its implementation, the NSP continues to deepen Taiwan's engagement toward the Indo-Pacific region. In the Economic Daily Summit in May 2019, Taiwanese President Tsai Ing-Wen presented a broad assessment of the achievements of the NSP based on its performance in the past three years.¹ However, she also emphasized a recalibration towards the future trajectory of the NSP from its current state. What was considered an economic and diplomatic policy instrument is now being viewed from a geopolitical lens. Taiwan's embrace of the United States' Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP) strategy reflects an emblematic shift through setting up a democratic governance consultation involving Taipei and Washington.² As a testament to the deepening security ties between the U.S. and Taiwan, Washington has also approved an arms deal to Taipei amounting to US\$2.2. billion.³

These unprecedented developments in U.S.-Taiwan relations have angered Beijing.⁴ In recent months, Beijing has stepped up its efforts to diplomatically isolate Taiwan. In 2017 only 15 states diplomatically recognized Taiwan, after the Solomon Islands and Kiribati switched to Beijing.⁵ Beijing also sent a clear warning that electing the current Tsai government in 2020 would leave Taiwan with zero diplomatic relations.⁶

The second second

Alongside these events, the U.S.-China economic and strategic competition is also looming in the backdrop. The decoupling of the two biggest economies due to tensions could further impact Taiwan given its precarious position within the U.S.-Taiwan-China triangular gridlock. Thus, with the underlying implications of the growing mistrust between the U.S. and China exemplified by the ongoing trade war and the widening gap in the cross-strait relations under the pro-independence Tsai government, how can Taiwan continue to exert its influence to shape its external environment?

This paper argues that Taiwan, as a self-governing de facto island, asserts its influence and integrates itself within the fabric of regional and international politics by means of strategic diplomacy exemplified by its New Southbound Policy (NSP). Understanding the limitations of its diplomatic maneuvering imposed by the One China Policy and its growing influence through the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), Taiwan is engaging with the Indo-Pacific region through specific and pragmatic areas of collaboration. From the lens of strategic diplomacy, this paper asserts that through the NSP, Taiwan is leveraging its own niche strengths to achieve complementarity among its target countries to foster new partnerships. This allows Taiwan to devise strategic policies that permit greater policy influence in the changing geopolitical landscape.

The overall argument of this paper unfolds in four parts. After this introductory section, the proceeding section discusses the NSP from the conceptual lens of strategic diplomacy. From there, it analyzes Taiwan's strategic diplomacy through the NSP with its target partner countries, namely, the Philippines and Indonesia based on four key policy areas. It also

recommends new areas that are ripe for future collaboration. The final part offers the conclusion.

Strategic Diplomacy and the New Southbound Policy

Strategic diplomacy is defined as the type of "diplomacy undertaken with a purposeful strategic rationale, with a long-term focus on shaping the complex international system that nation-states must operate in."⁷ It is a policy and diagnostic tool employed by nation-states to assess the external environment and to formulate effective strategies that seek to satisfy the "minimum commitment that suffices for all parties—rather than maximize core national interests."⁸ As a conceptual framework, it challenges traditional approaches to diplomacy set in a multipolar world order, raising the stakes among nation-states and regional organizations to design or innovate strategies to address unprecedented changes.

The emergence of strategic diplomacy reflects the rising uncertainty and complexity that plague the Asia-Pacific. As the number of state and non-state actors in the international system increases, the space for policy maneuvering becomes limited, thus making strategic diplomacy even more competitive.⁹ The intensifying great-power contest remains a tipping point in that it can thwart existing regional cooperation. Transnational threats and risks are also rapidly evolving and expanding. These critical developments will require multilateral institutions to reorient or re-task their mandates while nation-states must go beyond their usual diplomatic statecraft in search for new partnerships and collaborations.¹⁰

However, this paper asserts that to be truly strategic, regional institutions and states must deal with the complexity of issues and the risks they pose with a very high level of diplomatic convergence or complementarity rather than competition or even coercion. From this standpoint, the multiplicity of actors or players in the international system can be leveraged to identify and resolve issues that are interconnected in nature. States can achieve their long-term objectives by harnessing their niche strengths and focusing on targeted objectives in cooperation with other states who share the same strategic priorities. Pursuing this approach will enable states to allocate their resources strategically, accomplish pragmatic policy outcomes, and build deeper relationships. In the longer term, an innovative and strategic approach to formulating policies will help states adapt to changes in the international environment.

The NSP is a concrete illustration of strategic diplomacy that advances Taiwan's strategic rationale at a time when the Indo-Pacific landscape is beset with high uncertainty. During its preliminary implementation, the region is witnessing China's militarization of the South China Sea, the mounting political and economic pressure confronting ASEAN's centrality, the ramping up of North Korea's missile testing activities, and the unexpected victory of Donald Trump in the 2016 U.S. elections.

Upon her assumption to power, Tsai launched the NSP to achieve two objectives. First, to reinvigorate Taiwan's economic momentum by seeking new markets. Second, to deepen

the island's integration and partnerships with initial target countries from Southeast Asia and India.¹¹ Shortly after, the NSP moved from concept to an actual policy, ripe for implementation. The Tsai government has laid out guidelines and a definitive plan to establish closer cooperation with the public and private sector to drive partnerships with institutions based on the NSP target countries.¹²

Amid Tsai's optimism, some critics have argued that the NSP is only a rehashed version of the previous Go South Policies from the past administrations, which achieved minimal progress.¹³ Its vision to further integrate with southern neighbors and create a sense of shared identity and community is quite ambitious, especially when China is also expanding its economic and political influence through its BRI- a reality that can forestall Taiwanese diplomatic progress with NSP target countries.¹⁴ Moreover, Taiwan can also find itself competing with other regional initiatives such as the U.S. FOIP strategy and South Korea's New Southern Policy. Beyond the obvious diplomatic challenges, others have also pointed out the operational feasibility of the NSP when it comes to its resources and funding.¹⁵

However, viewing the NSP from a competition standpoint with respect to China's BRI undermines the comprehensiveness of the policy. The distinction is that the BRI is focused on regional connectivity through infrastructure development, while the NSP is rooted on connecting Taiwan with its target countries through people-to-people exchanges.¹⁶ The people-centric element of the NSP signifies the substantial shift in Taiwan's foreign policy.¹⁷ The Tsai administration is cognizant that the people-centric model will ultimately drive the NSP's broader aims of resource-sharing and institutional linkages more effectively in the face of a far more influential China. It will accentuate the democratic values, rules, and norms that Taiwan deeply shares among its target countries. By highlighting a sense of shared identity, Taiwan can integrate itself deeper in regional affairs and potentially rally support in the face of Beijing's attempts to limit its diplomatic space.

On its current breadth and depth, the NSP is a transformative iteration of the previous Go South Policies, which adopts a relationship-building rather than profit-seeking approach.¹⁸ Although trade and economic investments are the twin engines that drive the policy, these initiatives will not transpire without the fundamental roles of transnational groups, such as companies, academia, think tanks, and other civil society organizations. This network of institutions shall anchor and implement the bottom-up and top-down strategy of the NSP to circumvent Beijing's One China Policy.¹⁹ Such coalition will reinforce the efforts by Taiwan's diplomatic representative offices in target countries by establishing institutional linkages from the grassroots to the official level. The government has also set realistic expectations regarding the NSP's performance. By considering the flux and shifts in domestic and international politics, the Tsai government is pleased with its modest achievements, and continues to emphasize the policy's non-trade achievements like scientific, economic, and tourism exchanges.²⁰ These relationship-building initiatives are crucial as Taiwan continues to face increasing diplomatic pressure from Beijing.

The NSP also shares some positive overlaps with current policies like the FOIP strategy by the United States. Both strategies are underpinned by a common set of underlying principles that serve as an opportunity for further cooperation.²¹ As mentioned, the setting-

up of the consultative mechanisms between Taiwan and the United States to work in close coordination to implement the FOIP strategy is an affirmation of complementarity. Taiwan's NSP is deeply aligned with the FOIP's soft power dimension in promoting the rule of law, supporting democratic institutions, and fostering economic prosperity through transparent and sustainable economic investments.²²

In sum, the NSP's emphasis on specific and practical engagements, complementarity and synergy, and adaptability to the external environment to achieve long-term objectives resonates with the foundational precepts of strategic diplomacy. Given Taiwan's limited resources, it becomes capable of aligning its core strengths to afford itself a space for diplomatic influence in the face of a far more aggressive China.

The NSP's Strategic Diplomacy with Indonesia and the Philippines

With the view that the NSP cannot match the sheer magnitude and scale of China's Belt and Road Initiative and that most NSP target countries in Southeast Asia are also attracted to Beijing's trade and investment enticements, Taiwan has been strategic in implementing the NSP by working on key areas that highlight its strengths and emphasize complementarity. It has positioned its strategic diplomacy engagements with NSP target countries in four distinct areas driven by the people-to-people linkages that build institutional partnerships: (1) economic engagement, (2) agriculture, (3) public health, and (4) people-to-people relations. This section demonstrates how Taiwan's engagements with the Philippines and Indonesia in these areas have guaranteed pragmatic results by focusing on their medium- to long-term priorities. Additionally, this section also provides key policy recommendations on how the NSP can move forward in other areas of collaboration.

Economic Engagement

Taiwan's economic and trade ties with New Southbound countries since 2016 totalled US\$10 billion, which marked a 22% growth.²³ The Tsai government credits such improvement with countries like the Philippines, which signed a bilateral investment agreement with Taiwan in 2017. Through such an investment deal, the Philippines was well positioned to become the gateway for Taiwan to reach the other Southeast Asian states.²⁴ The agreement between Taiwan and the Philippines was considered a milestone during the early years of implementing the NSP and was envisioned to serve as a model among other NSP target countries, particularly those from ASEAN.

77:

In 2016, Taiwan reportedly invested US\$32.82 million in the Philippines, and in the following year, the investment deal propelled the economic partnership further with an investment of US\$210 million, making Taiwan the second-largest source of foreign investments in the Philippines.²⁵ In 2018, the positive momentum has been sustained: with

the Philippines accounting for US\$11.4 billion of Taiwanese investments, thereby making it the Philippines' 11th largest trading partner.²⁶ In the same year, Taiwan and the Philippines have also signed six memoranda of understanding that sought to foster cooperation in the electronics, electric motorbikes, and plastics industries. Having established a track record of collaborating in the area of electronics, Taiwan's Deputy Economics Minister Wang Mei-Hua stated that Taiwanese investors were eyeing the Philippines as one of the potential hubs for electronics.²⁷ This move would benefit the Philippines from the potential fallout of the U.S.-China trade war, especially with its vibrant domestic market and tariff preference for exports to the U.S. and the European Union.²⁸ Cal-Comp Technology, a subsidiary of Taiwan's New Kinpo Group, is already exploring the idea of establishing the Philippines as its main manufacturing hub in Southeast Asia. Cal-Comp is expected to invest approximately US\$16 million for its facility expansion in the next five years to enhance its manufacturing and research and development capacity in the country. Meanwhile, Wistron, Acer's computer manufacturing outfit, has returned to the Philippines in 2018 after its relocation in the Mainland in 2010.²⁹

In a similar fashion, trade and investment relations between Indonesia and Taiwan have also become robust under the NSP. The influx of Taiwanese investments in Indonesia in 2017 was at US\$397 million, which amounted to an increase of 166%.³⁰ In 2018 the bilateral trade has grown up to US\$8.8 billion with an increase of 9.4% compared to the previous year, while exports between Indonesia and Taiwan accounted for US\$5.5 billion and US\$3.3 billion, respectively.³¹ Indonesia and Taiwan also signed a memorandum of understanding on comprehensive economic cooperation, which would create a working group to identify specific projects in the areas of agriculture, infrastructure, investment, and trade.³² The textile industry remains a prominent manufacturing sector in Indonesia with the establishment of LeaLea Enterprise that invested a US\$50 million dyeing facility in Bandung. By the end of 2018, Taiwan has invested more than US\$1.34 billion in Indonesia.³³

There is also evidence that NSP is driving target countries to invest in Taiwan. According to the Investment Commission under the Ministry of Economic Affairs, the approved investments from NSP target countries reached a record high of 40% amounting to US\$392 million by the tail end of 2018.³⁴ These investments hail from Thailand, the Philippines, and Australia with 942%, 393%, and 142% increases, respectively. The recorded number of approved investment deals also reached a total of 643 applications, resulting in a 10.86% increase in 2018.

Agriculture

Taiwan has set up cooperative agricultural demonstration zones in the Philippines and Indonesia. During the 7th Taiwan-Philippine Agriculture and Fisheries Cooperation Conference, the Philippines and Taiwan reached a consensus to improve industry cooperation through policies, capacity-building, and technological know-how in the agricultural and fisheries sectors.³⁵ The collaboration includes mutually beneficial programs that include the introduction of tropical agriculture infrastructure, greenhouse industries, vegetable gene bank management, pesticide research and livestock, and poultry production enhancement.³⁶ While the Philippines would leverage on Taiwan's technological expertise, Taiwan, on the other hand, would capitalize on the Philippines' supply of raw materials to achieve commercial opportunities.

Meanwhile, Indonesia and Taiwan recently signed an Agricultural Cooperation agreement to undertake a joint venture in the areas of crops, horticulture, stock farming, and slope crop improvement.³⁷ In particular, the initial proposed cooperation would concentrate on salt and sugar production, cattle raising, as well as corn and rice cultivation.³⁸ There is also a strong component of human resource training and development and marketing promotions that would highlight food diversification, household vegetable gardening, and smart campus development. In terms of infrastructure, Taiwan's Ministry of Economic Affairs is also exploring the use of dredge reservoirs.

Public Health

In 2018, Taiwan's Ministry of Health announced the establishment of six medical centers in Indonesia and the Philippines, along with other sites in Malaysia, Thailand, and India. The initiative has three objectives: training medical talents in culturally sensitive environments, bolstering medical production tie-ups and market opportunities, and assessing standards and regulations.³⁹ The designated institutions that would work closely with the Philippines and Indonesia are the Hualien Tzu Chi Hospital and National Taiwan University Hospital in Taipei, respectively.

Filipino and Taiwanese medical experts are exploring collaboration on technologies relating to cancer treatment and genetic testing. Taiwanese health professionals are also conducting examinations related to ophthalmology, urology, cardiovascular medicine, otolaryngology, and precision medicine.⁴⁰ Leading health companies in Taiwan also presented their latest products and services, while two-way exchanges between Indonesia and Taiwan are also progressing specifically in the areas of integrated patient care, medical services, and training and development.⁴¹ The collaboration between Taiwan's Chang Gung Memorial Hospital and Indonesia's Bethsaida Hospital led to the testing of proton beam radiation therapy utilized for cancer treatment.

As the current data suggests, Taiwan is the main site among patients seeking treatment in Southeast Asia. Thus, over the long term, Taiwan aims to foster cooperation on bilateral pharmaceutical certifications and the development of new drugs and medical equipment particularly among NSP target countries in the region.⁴²

Taiwan's agile response in mitigating the impact of COVID-19 provides it with a new leverage to foster greater cooperation among target NSP countries. As two of the hardest hit countries in Southeast Asia, the Philippines and Indonesia could learn from the Taiwan

model in fighting the current outbreak and as preventive planning for pandemics in the future. The current Taiwan model is borne out of its exclusion from the World Health Assembly. After its experience from the SARS outbreak in 2003, Taiwan adopted a more aggressive approach to future public health crisis. Central to this step was the establishment of a National Health Command Center that tackles strategic priority areas from epidemics, biological pathogens, bioterrorism and medical emergencies.⁴³

The Philippines' Department of Healthy is urging lawmakers to establish Centers for Disease Control to tackle communicable and non-communicable diseases. Several lawmakers also explored the production of crucial medical supplies like personal protective equipment and masks.⁴⁴ Similar to the Philippines, Indonesia's lack of medical supplies affected how the country responds to the spread of the virus. The government has managed to retool its manufacturing factories in the garment industry, yet supplies are still lagging behind.⁴⁵ Both the Philippines and Indonesia also lack sufficient testing capabilities with the shortage of designated facilities.

The Philippines and Indonesia can learn from Taiwan's coherent response against COVID-19. They could explore adopting the institutional dynamics and structure of the CECC from the early detection through contact tracing and management of medical supply chains. Aside from the early activation of its Centers for Disease Control, the Philippines and Indonesia can learn from Taiwan's aggressive stricter border control, case identification, and containment protocols from passengers arriving from high-risk pandemic areas at the early onset of the pandemic.⁴⁶

People-to-People Connections

People-to-people connections are facilitated through three main channels: tourism, labor migration, and educational scholarships and exchanges. In recent years, the influx of Filipino tourists coming to Taiwan has been highly significant. According to the Taiwan Tourism Bureau, the visa-free policy for Filipinos attracted 290,784 in 2017, which doubled to around 419,105 in 2018.⁴⁷ These figures are expected to climb up to a half million with the announcement made by Taiwan's Minister without Portfolio Chang Ching-sen of extending the visa-free treatment among Filipinos.⁴⁸ The number of tourists from Indonesia is also expected to increase in the coming years. The opening of the Taiwan Visitors Association (TVA) in Jakarta in 2019 was expected to boost the arrival of visitors in the selfgoverning island by two to three times.⁴⁹ In 2016, there were only 160,000 Indonesian visitors but a slight increase occurred in 2018 reaching 190.000 tourist arrivals. ⁵⁰ Thus, as part of its sustained efforts to attracting tourists from NSP target countries in Southeast Asia that include the 14-day visa-free trial for the Philippines, Thailand, and Brunei, Taiwan is also exploring such a possibility for Indonesia. At a glance, the NSP has been instrumental in increasing the arrival of visitors from the 18 NSP target countries. According to the data released by the Tourism Bureau, there was a significant year-on-year increase of 27.65% or 2,284,382 tourists in 2017, compared to the 1,789,503 visitors before the launch of NSP in 2016.51

Taiwan's Ministry of Labor confirms that Indonesia is responsible for the largest percentage of immigrant workers in Taiwan accounting up to 76% or 195,419 in 2018.⁵² The Philippines has 122,000 immigrant workers where the majority are employed in the electronics and technology industry.⁵³ In 2017, the Philippines and Taiwan reached an agreement on four key labor issues spanning medical bills, contract authentication and wage cuts, drug prevention efforts, and fishing worker recruitment fees.⁵⁴ In the same vein, Taiwan and Indonesia are discussing new pathways to improve the working conditions of Indonesians through an evaluation of monthly salary, accurate contracts covering job descriptions, and the management of intermedia companies facilitating recruitment.⁵⁵

When it comes to educational scholarships and exchanges whether through degree or non-degree courses, NSP target countries are gradually overtaking foreign students coming from mainland China. Based on the statistics released by the Ministry of Education (MOE) the number of enrollments from Southeast Asia within the academic period in 2017 surpassed the government's target figure of 40,300 with an actual turnout of 41,000.⁵⁶ In 2018, NSP target countries represented 50,000 enrolments out of the 126,997 foreign students. Indonesia ranked as the fourth largest source of foreign students, while China accounted only for 29,960.⁵⁷ Meanwhile, the Philippines is expected to increase the presence of Filipino students enrolled in Taiwanese institutions with the recent increase in scholarships and mobility schemes and cooperation through the university forums among higher educational institutions in 2019.⁵⁸

Prospects for deepening integration

Having established the practical achievements of the NSP within its four key policy areas, this section explores other potential ventures for collaboration that harnesses Taiwan's strategic diplomacy. The aim is to complement or reinforce existing initiatives conducted by the Philippines and Indonesia in their capacities or joint membership in ASEAN.

Smart City Initiative

Taiwan and ASEAN share the same vision in seizing the opportunities afforded by the digital era. Taiwan's Premier Lau Ching-te contends that Taiwan's transformation as a smart digital nation remains one of the government's major policy priorities.⁵⁹ As a leading technology hub, Taiwan seeks to capitalize on smart technology to expand in the realm of the digital economy, drive industrial innovation, and produce high-value-added production. ASEAN has also started to make progress with its Smart Cities Network with currently 26 pilot cities. With the rapid expansion brought by urban development, traffic congestion, pollution, to lack of quality infrastructure, ASEAN's Smart City Network sets out an ambitious

plan to promote sustainable urban environments through green technology and energy—an area where Taiwan is rapidly expanding.⁶⁰

According to Taiwan's Ministry of Economic Affairs, the government is aggressively investing in renewable energy through the most advanced offshore wind development.⁶¹ Taiwan's highly reputable standing in terms of transparency and ease of doing business makes it a strong player in the green energy sector. Aside from wind energy, Taiwan is also investing in solar power as the island has the second largest PV Cell maker. Thus, it is very feasible for Taiwan to explore partnerships with ASEAN, such as the Philippines and Indonesia, in the areas of renewable energy. Taiwan's well-structured set of policies and regulatory frameworks can serve as a model on how ASEAN can move forward in realizing its Smart Cities initiative. Conversely, the Philippines and Indonesia are moving gradually in embracing renewable energy. Indonesia for instance recently inaugurated the 75-megawatt Sidrap Wind Farm that is expected to generate electricity for up to 70,000 households.⁶² Even if the Philippines is slightly ahead compared to its other Southeast Asian neighbors, it can still go far beyond its current 427 megawatts of wind and 843 MW of solar power that is currently installed.⁶³

Digital Economy

ASEAN is also undertaking efforts to realize the immense growth that the digital economy can contribute. Central to the interests of Taiwan in forging cooperation in this area is the fundamental role of micro, small, and medium-sized enterprises (MSMEs) and their adoption of online platforms as part of digitalization. According to ASEAN's outlook, such diverse businesses act as the backbone of its digital economy amounting to 95%-99% and are expected to produce inclusive growth.⁶⁴ Under the NSP, there is a great advantage among Taiwanese SMEs to expand further in the Philippines and Indonesia as the transition process in adopting digital technologies is still underway. Likewise, the NSP also provides support especially among Taiwanese SMEs expanding in this area. In May 2017, Taipei has announced US\$1.67 billion credit guarantees and financing to SMEs who are planning to expand but have limited international experience.⁶⁵ The credit funds shall come from three sources: (1) Small and Medium Enterprise Credit Guarantee Fund of Taiwan; (2) Overseas Credit Guarantee Fund, and (3) Agricultural Credit Guarantee Fund.

As Taiwanese SMEs expand in ASEAN, it is important to establish a partnership blueprint that will inform and train local partners with emerging digital platforms to achieve a holistic integration process and thus provide a compelling customer experience. Therefore, over the long term, policy commitments and regulatory guidelines must be installed to coordinate efforts in managing transactions in the hyper-connected digital economy. Thus, cooperation is required not a choice among key businesses, governments, and regulatory bodies to secure data privacy, ensure equitable transactions, and mitigate risks of cyberrelated crimes.

Maritime Cooperation and Investments

The maritime environment is a highly contested area among littoral states such as the Philippines, Indonesia, and Taiwan. However, in recent years, potential signs of cooperation started to prosper under the NSP. The University of the Philippines and the National Kaohsiung Marine University signed a memorandum of exchange to explore areas of collaboration in the areas of marine research.⁶⁶ The agreement will facilitate academic linkages between the two institutions that will focus on promoting international academic and technical collaboration to leverage on Taiwan's expertise in marine-related industries.

Amidst the previous controversial maritime incident, Manila and Taipei have moved forward to boost cooperation in law enforcement cooperation in fisheries. In 2017, a bilateral working group was formed to improve collaboration on law enforcement notification mechanisms against illegal and unregulated fishing as well as informationsharing and joint inspections.⁶⁷ Under the NSP, Indonesia has been courting Taiwanese shipbuilders due to their advanced capabilities, in-depth know-how in managing routes of container and cargo vessels as well as repairing and maintaining ships.⁶⁸

City-to-City Partnerships

As part of improving people-to-people linkages, Taiwan also has a competitive edge of using city partnerships under the NSP. The dimension of city partnerships remains an underutilized pillar that has the potential to further advance Taiwan's foreign policy agenda. Last year, New Taipei City participated in the Future of Asian Cities held in Singapore where 150 city representatives, corporations and youth leaders from 15 countries shared their views on the drastic changes of living in the vibrant metropolis in the region.⁶⁹ On the other hand, Taipei City hosted the 2019 Smart City Mayors Summit to exchange ideas on smart city solutions based on Taipei's experience on a citywide "Living Lab" to promote urban innovation while seizing economic advantages.⁷⁰

Taichung City government has also been proactive in industry and city exchanges with Southeast Asian delegates from city mayors based in Indonesia and Malaysia. Exploratory talks were underway in the establishment of sister city partnerships to deepen engagement in tourism and education benefitting Muslim communities.⁷¹ Meanwhile, a delegation from the Philippines' Department of Interior and Local Government attended a disaster prevention program in Taichung to obtain practical insights about disaster prevention policies and coordinating mechanisms ranging from disaster mitigation, preparedness, response, to post-disaster recovery.⁷² The list of previous accomplishments under the city partnerships is far from exhaustive. However, the Tsai government must be able to synergize current activities from the national down to the local government level to avoid any duplication or even to some degree, any competition. The sister-city partnership is a viable route to bring Taiwan closer to the local communities that are sometimes removed from high-level and top-down government to government dialogues and interaction based on the NSP framework.

Conclusion

The NSP can be inferred as Taiwan's attempt to punch above its weight in regional and international affairs. Its underlying principles showcase a more ambitious Taiwan, seeking to assert itself as a self-governing democratic Chinese polity. Amid its modest achievements in the past three years, it is obvious that the prospects of the NSP moving forward will still be haunted by the shadows cast by China's BRI. It is inevitable for China to impose its One China Policy among the NSP target countries to block efforts or engagements of Taiwan, most especially as the cross-strait relationship has deeply plummeted under the pro-independent Tsai administration. The funding sustainability of the NSP is also constantly being put into question, especially with the scale and diversity of its target countries. However, with President Tsai's reelection last January, the on-going crisis surrounding Hong Kong's autonomy, and the impact COVID-19 sets the stage for NSP's reinvigoration. The confluence of these unprecedented events puts the NSP at a pedestal to further Taiwan's strategic diplomacy at a global scale. This puts NSP at a stark contrast with the unravelling of China's wolf warrior diplomacy and increasing aggression in the South China Sea and Hong Kong.

These assessments further affirm the main thesis of this paper, that Taiwan must continue to employ its strategic diplomacy at all cost. The initial gains of the NSP as illustrated briefly by this paper demonstrate the positive complementarity between Taiwan and its target partner countries, the Philippines and Indonesia. There is a renewed optimism and confidence in terms of the economic and diplomatic relationships, despite issues relating to overlapping claims in the South China Sea, as well as diplomatic challenges that can emanate from Beijing's One China Policy. As much as Taiwan puts a premium on the government to government interaction on a national level, it is also leveraging on the indispensability of partnerships fostered by Taiwanese private companies, academic institutions, civil society, and transnational organizations. In the grander scheme of foreign policy initiatives competing in the region from the BRI to FOIP, the NSP's approach in specializing on niche areas has evinced its own concrete and measurable outcomes. A few sources interviewed by the author confirms that the Tsai government will elevate NSP to establish deeper partnerships in the African region on various infrastructure and development projects. While the EU and Taiwan are currently in talks for meaningful collaboration in the areas of emerging technologies such as Artificial intelligence in the area of digital trade and e-commerce. NSP's target countries in Southeast Asia and Oceania will remain key priority with efforts to be sustained and diversified in new areas of cooperation.73

Taiwan's nimbleness in combating COVID-19 now puts into question the One China Principle held by most countries that forbids its participation from the World Health Assembly (WHA). Taiwan's triumph against the unprecedented health crisis showcase its indispensability to contribute on critical issues on a magnitude scale. The call for its reconsideration in WHA is palpable, yet such show of support must go far beyond diplomatic slogans. It must transcend the fleeting headlines and tweets into a fundamental acknowledgement on how global cooperation must be truly founded on a collective effort rather than putting ill-defined preferential and zero-su politics at the global agenda. Thus, in an ever-changing regional landscape, Taiwan must continue to reinvent and reevaluate its strategic diplomacy toolbox. To maximize gains, it must minimize unnecessary costs by leveraging on complementarity rather than focusing on zero-sum competition.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ "President Tsai attends Economic Daily News 2019 Summit conference on winning with New Southbound Policy," *Office of the President Republic*, 30 May 2019, <u>https://english.president.gov.tw/NEWS/5746</u>.
- ² "Taiwan, US launch Indo-Pacific Democratic Governance Consultation," *Taiwan Today*, 20 March 2019, <u>https://taiwantoday.tw/news.php?unit=2,6,10,15,18&post=151550</u>.
- ³ "US approves \$2.2 bn Taiwan arms sale despite Chinese ire," *BBC*, 9 July 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-48917705</u>.
- ⁴ Jesse Johnson, "\$2.2 billion Taiwan-U.S. arms deal angers China, but sale more symbolic than signal of strength," *Japan Times*, 9 July 2019, <u>https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/07/09/asia-pacific/2-2billion-taiwan-u-s-arms-deal-angers-china-sale-symbolic-signal-strength/.</u>
- ⁵ Kate Lyons, "Taiwan loses second ally in a week as Kiribiti switches to China," *The Guardian*, 20 September 2019, whttps://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/sep/20/taiwan-loses-second-ally-in-a-week-as-kiribati-switches-to-china.
- ⁶ "Re-elect President Tsai Ing-wen in 2020 and Taiwan will lose its allies, Beijing warns," South China Morning Post, 17 September 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3027673/re-elect-president-tsai-ing-wen-2020-and-taiwan-will-lose-all.</u>
- ⁷ Evelyn Goh and Jochen Prantl, "Strategic diplomacy in Asia," *East Asia Forum*, April-June 2017, <u>http://press-files.anu.edu.au/downloads/press/n2562/pdf/book.pdf?referer=2562</u>.
- ⁸ Evelyn Goh and Jochen Prantl, "Why strategic diplomacy matters for Southeast Asia," *East Asia Forum*, April-June 2017, <u>http://press-files.anu.edu.au/downloads/press/n2562/pdf/book.pdf?referer=2562</u>.

- ¹⁰ Amitav Acharya, "ASEAN: Coping with the Changing world order," *East Asia Forum*, 1 August 2017, <u>https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2017/08/01/can-asean-cope-with-the-changing-world-order/</u>.
- ¹¹ "Full text of President Tsai's inaugural address," *Focus Taiwan*, 20 May 2016, <u>http://focustaiwan.tw/news/aipl/201605200008.aspx</u>.
- ¹² Office of Trade Negotiations, Executive Yuan, "New Southbound Policy: An introduction," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, 1 March 2017.
- ¹³ "The New Southbound Policy in a new context," *American Chamber of Commerce Taiwan*, 30 September 2019, <u>https://topics.amcham.cm.tw/2019/02/the-new-southbound-policy-in-a-new-context/</u>.
- ¹⁴ Josie Marie Perkuhn, "A diplomatic challenge for New Southbound Policy," *Taiwan Insight*, 13 April 2018, <u>https://taiwaninsight.org/2018/04/13/a-diplomatic-challenge-for-new-southbound-policy/</u>.
- ¹⁵ Kwei-Bo Huang, "Taiwan's New Southbound Policy: Background, Objectives, Framework and Limits," *UNISCI*, January 2018, <u>http://www.unisci.es/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/UNISCIDP46-3Key-Bopdf.pdf</u>.
- ¹⁶ "Progress and Prospect Taiwan's New Southbound Policy," Office of Trade Negotiations, Executive Yuan, Bureau of Foreign Trade, Ministry of Economic Affairs, 12 November 2018, <u>https://www.ey.gov.tw/File/E5A547DF934AA2E1</u>.
- ¹⁷ Alan Yang, "Strategic Appraisal of Taiwan's New People-Centered Southbound Policy: the 4Rs Approach," *Prospect Journal* 18, <u>https://www.pf.org.tw/files/5976/1D5E3A0F-66AF-4C68-B4EC-293328C92630</u>.
- ¹⁸ Hsin-Huang Michael Hsiao and Alan H. Yang, "Repositioning Taiwan in Southeast Asia: Strategies to enhance People to People connectivity," in *Re-examining Critical Links Between Taiwan and Southeast Asia: The New Southbound Policy in the Tsai Era*, National Bureau of Asian Research, February 2018,

⁹ Ibid.

https://www.nbr.org/publication/re-examining-critical-links-between-taiwan-and-southeast-asia-thenew-southbound-policy-in-the-tsai-era/.

- ²⁰ Hilton Yip, "Don't count out Tsai Ing-wen just yet," *National Interest*, 9 January 2019, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/feature/dont-count-out-tsai-ing-wen-just-yet-41092</u>.
- ²¹ "Progress and Prospect Taiwan's New Southbound Policy."
- ²² Mark Manantan, "The Philippines and Taiwan: Partners for a Stable and Prosperous Indo-Pacific Region?" *Global Taiwan Institute* 4: 8 (24 April 2019), <u>http://globaltaiwan.org/2019/04/vol-4,-issue-8/?fbclid=IwAR1Vlf26E572nmz105Tp1fjOQI60elZ74VZCojJqE2sgaDriS70dA6e2DEY#MarkManantan042 42019</u>.
- ²³ "President Tsai attends Economic Daily News 2019 Summit conference on winning with New Southbound Policy."
- ²⁴ "Philippines envisions itself as gateway for New Southbound Policy, MECO says," *Taipei Times*, 18 June 2018, <u>http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2018/06/18/2003695072/1</u>.
- ²⁵ "Foreign Investments Fourth Quarter 2017," Philippine Statistics Authority, 2017, https://psa.gov.ph/sites/default/files/Fourth%20Quarter%202017%20Foreign%20Investments%20Re port.pdf.
- ²⁶ "Taiwan-Philippines Trade Relationship," Bureau of Foreign Trade, Ministry of Economic Affairs, 9 April 2019, <u>https://www.trade.gov.tw/english/Pages/Detail.aspx?nodeID=2910&pid=652083&dl_DateRange=all&txt_SD=&txt_ED=&txt_Keyword=&Pageid=2.</u>
- ²⁷ "Six MOUs signed to boost Taiwan-Philippines Investment," *Focus Taiwan*, 29 November 2018, http://focustaiwan.tw/news/aeco/201811290015.aspx.
- ²⁸ Czeriza Valencia, "Pinoy workers power Taiwan tech industry," *Philippine Star*, 28 April 2019, <u>https://www.philstar.com/business/2019/04/28/1913088/pinoy-workers-power-taiwans-tech-industry</u>.
- ²⁹ "NKG to shift manufacturing to PHL from China," *Business World*, 13 July 2018, <u>http://www.bworldonline.com/nkg-to-shift-manufacturing-to-phl-from-china/</u>.
- ³⁰ "Progress and Prospect Taiwan's New Southbound Policy."
- ³¹ "Taiwan-Indonesia Economic Relations," *Bureau of Foreign Trade, Ministry of Economic Affairs,* 3 March 2011, <u>https://www.trade.gov.tw/english/Pages/Detail.aspx?nodeID=2910&pid=652085&dl_DateRange=all&txt_SD=&txt_ED=&txt_Keyword=&Pageid=0</u>.
- ³² "Economic cooperation agreement signed by Taiwan, Indonesia," *Taiwan Today*, 21 November 2018, <u>https://taiwantoday.tw/news.php?unit=2,6,10,15,18&post=145779</u>.
- ³³ "Progress and Prospect Taiwan's New Southbound Policy."
- ³⁴ "Approved investment in Taiwan from NSP countries soars over 40% in 2018," *Taiwan News*, 1 January 2019, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3622082.</u>
- ³⁵ Huang Tzu-ti, "Taiwan, the Philippines to set up demonstration sites for agricultural exchanges," *Taiwan News*, 16 May 2018, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3432479.</u>
- ³⁶ "The 7th Taiwan-Philippine Agricultural and Fisheries Cooperation Conference reached consensus on a number of agricultural and fishery industry cooperation and linkage plans," *Council of Agriculture (International Division)*, 16 May 2018, https://www.coa.gov.tw/theme data.php?theme=news&sub theme=agri&id=7321.
- ³⁷ "Taiwan and Indonesia Signed Agricultural Cooperation Agreement to Strengthen Bilateral Cooperation and Partnership," *Council of Agriculture, Executive Yuan,* 16 May 2016, <u>https://eng.coa.gov.tw/theme_data.php?theme=eng_news&id=454.</u>
- ³⁸ "Delegation promotes New Southbound Policy in Indonesia," *Taiwan Today*, 20 December 2016, <u>https://nspp.mofa.gov.tw/nsppe/news.php?post=106528&unit=379</u>.
- ³⁹ "MOHW announces 6 medical centers for New Southbound Policy Nations," *Taiwan Today*, 4 June 2018, <u>https://taiwantoday.tw/news.php?unit=2,6,10,15,18&post=135520</u>.
- ⁴⁰ "Fostering Taiwan-Philippines medical industry trade ties," *Taiwan Trade*, 17 September 2018, <u>https://www.taiwantrade.com/news/fostering-taiwan-philippines-medical-industry-trade-ties-1632318.html</u>.
- ⁴¹ "Chang Gung hospital strengthens Taiwan-Indonesia medical ties," *Taiwan Today*, 18 January 2017, <u>https://taiwantoday.tw/news.php?unit=2,6,10,15,18&post=110495</u>.

¹⁹ Ibid.

- ⁴² "Fostering trade with Taiwan's medical industry," *Philippine Trade and Investment Center Taipei*, 2 September 2018, <u>http://www.investphilippinestaiwan.com/news/fostering-trade-with-taiwans-medical-industry</u>.
- ⁴³ "National Health Command Center (NHCC)", *Taiwan Centers for Disease Control*, 30 May 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov.tw/En/Category/MPage/gL7-bARtHyNdrDq882pJ90</u>.
- ⁴⁴ Mara Cepeda, "Duque asks Congress to pass bill creating PH Centers for Disease Control," *Rappler*, April 16, 2020, <u>https://www.rappler.com/nation/258151-duque-asks-congress-pass-bill-creating-philippine-centers-for-disease-control-and-prevention</u>.
- ⁴⁵ "Indonesia's coronavirus response revealed: Too little, too late," *Aljazeera*, April 22, 2020, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/04/indonesia-coronavirus-response-revealed-late-200422032842045.html</u>
- ⁴⁶ C. Jason Wang, MD, PhD, Chun Y. Ng, MBA, MPH, Robert H. Brook, MD ScD, "Response to Covid-19 in Taiwan," *Jama Network*, 2020, <u>https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2762689</u>.
- ⁴⁷ "Taiwan aims to attract 500,000 Filipino Tourists," *Asia Times*, 13 February 2019, <u>https://www.asiatimes.com/2019/02/article/taiwan-aims-to-attract-500000-filipino-tourists/</u>.
- ⁴⁸ "Taiwan to extend visa-free treatment for the Philippines," *Focus Taiwan*, 10 June 2019, <u>http://focustaiwan.tw/news/aipl/201906100023.aspx</u>.
- ⁴⁹ "Taiwan expects increased tourist arrivals from Indonesia," *Antara News*, 17 January 2019, <u>https://en.antaranews.com/news/121874/taiwan-expects-increased-tourist-arrivals-from-indonesia</u>.
- ⁵⁰ "Around the world: Taiwan eyes more Indonesian tourists," *The Jakarta Post*, 18 January 2019, <u>https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/01/18/around-world-taiwan-eyes-more-indonesian-tourists.html</u>.
- ⁵¹ "MOFA announces one-year extension of 14-day visa free entry program for Brunei, Philippine, and Thai nationals," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, 12 July 2018, <u>https://nspp.mofa.gov.tw/nsppe/news.php?post=137796&unit=377</u>.
- ⁵² Teng Pei-ju, "Taiwan and Indonesia to discuss raising Indonesian domestic workers' pay," *Taiwan News*, 13 December 2018, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3595892</u>.
- ⁵³ Keoni Everington, "60% of foreigners working Taiwan's tech industry are Filipinos," *Taiwan News*, 2 May 2019, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3692865</u>.
- ⁵⁴ Keoni Everington, "Taiwan reaches agreement with Philippines on 4 labor issues," *Taiwan News*, 7 September 2017, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3248037</u>.
- ⁵⁵ "Taiwan and Indonesia to discuss raising Indonesian domestic workers' pay."
- ⁵⁶ "Taiwan beats annual target for enrollment of Southeast Asian students," *Taiwan News*, 28 June 2018, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3469185</u>.
- ⁵⁷ Duncan DeAeth, "Foreign students in Taiwan 10% of total university and college students in 2018," *Taiwan News*, 3 February 2019, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3469185</u>.
- ⁵⁸ "Taiwan, the best education destination for Filipino students," *Manila Times*, 10 January 2019, <u>https://www.manilatimes.net/taiwan-the-best-education-destination-for-filipino-students/493930/;</u> "Taiwan, Philippines deepen cooperation via university forum," *Taiwan News*, 23 August 2018, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3513436</u>.
- 59 "Digital economy key to Taiwan's rise as smart digital nation," Department of Information Services, Executive
Yuan,3May2018,

https://english.ey.gov.tw/News_Content2.aspx?n=8262ED7A25916ABF&s=C700CD9389025523.

- ⁶⁰ Phidel Vineles, "Realising smart cities in ASEAN," *East Asia Forum*, 21 March 2019, <u>https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2019/03/21/realising-smart-cities-in-asean/</u>.
- ⁶¹ "Taiwan: Pursuing a new green energy revolution in the East," *Power-Technology*, 5 November 2018, <u>https://www.power-technology.com/features/taiwan-pursuing-new-green-energy-revolution-east/</u>.
- ⁶² James Guild, "Indonesia's struggle with renewable energy," *East Asia Forum*, 7 February 2019, <u>https://www.power-technology.com/features/taiwan-pursuing-new-green-energy-revolution-east/</u>.
- ⁶³ "PH yet to fully tap solar, wind power, energy developer says," *ABS-CBN News*, 1 March 2018, <u>https://news.abs-cbn.com/business/03/01/18/ph-yet-to-fully-tap-solar-wind-power-energy-developer-says</u>.
- ⁶⁴ Study on MSME's participation in the Digital Economy in ASEAN: Nurturing ASEAN MSMEs to Embrace Digital Adoption, Economic Research Institute for ASEAN and East Asia, 2018, <u>https://asean.org/storage/2012/05/Study-on-MSME-Participation-in-the-Digital-Economy-in-ASEAN.pdf.</u>

- ⁶⁵ Bonnie S. Glaser, Scott Kennedy, Derek Mitchell, and Matthew P. Funaiole, "The New Southbound Policy Deepening Taiwan's Regional Integration," *CSIS*, 2018.
- ⁶⁶ "UP firms up ties with Taiwanese marine university," *University of the Philippines*, 8 September 2017, <u>https://www.up.edu.ph/index.php/up-firms-up-ties-with-taiwanese-marine-university/</u>.
- ⁶⁷ Juvina Lai, "Philippines plans to build marine base near island close to Taiwan to deter illegal fishing," *Taiwan News*, 23 March 2018, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3389204</u>.
- ⁶⁸ "Jakarta eyes Taiwan's shipbuilders," *Taipei Times*, 25 September 2017, <u>http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/biz/archives/2017/09/25/2003679073</u>.
- ⁶⁹ "New Taipei City Participates in the Panel Discussion on the Future of Asian Cities," New Taipei City Government, 17 June 2019, <u>https://foreigner.ntpc.gov.tw/home.jsp?id=45f19ec62af5557f&act=be4f48068b2b0031&dataserno=9bd6</u> 54a051d3274a0892e8b8569e54bb&utm source=mofa nspp.
- ⁷⁰ "City Leaders from around the World Meet in Taipei, Share Smart Cities Innovations at 2019 SCSE," Department of Information Technology and Taipei City Government, 28 March 2019, <u>https://english.gov.taipei/News Content.aspx?n=A11F01CFC9F58C83&sms=DFFA119D1FD5602C&s=22</u> E0904C44E1645C&utm source=mofa nspp.
- ⁷¹ "The Visit of the Southeast Asian Official Delegation to Taichung City Government for Industrial and City Exchanges," *Information Bureau of Taichung City Government*, 14 May 2019, https://english.taichung.gov.tw/1238775/post?utm source=mofa nspp.
- ⁷² "Reinforcing disaster prevention diplomacy—Delegates from the Philippines visit Taichung City Hall to exchange experiences in disaster prevention mechanism," *Information Bureau of Taichung City Government*, 14 May 2019, <u>https://english.taichung.gov.tw/1229294/post?utm_source=mofa_nspp.</u>
- ⁷³ Interview with Taiwanese officials and informants by the Author.



ASIA PACIFIC PATHWAYS TO PROGRESS FOUNDATION, INC.

Established in 2014, Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress Foundation, Inc. is an independent foreign policy think tank that aims to promote peace, development and cultural understanding for peoples of the Philippines and the Asia Pacific through research, international dialogue, and cooperation.

To access a copy of this paper and other publications of APPFI, you may visit **https://www.appfi.ph/resources/publications**.



Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress Foundation, Inc.

17E One Burgundy Plaza, 307 Katipunan Avenue, Loyola Heights, Quezon City, 1108 Philippines





[#]@appfi_ph



contact@appfi.ph